Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

PO Box 75115

Washington, DC 20015

Minutes

December 9, 2004

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Fengler, Mack, Musante, Rice, Stevens-Harris and Ward

The meeting was convened at 7:00 pm. 

1. Agenda

The agenda was approved without objection.

2. Minutes

The minutes for October and November were approved without objection

3. Officers Reports
Chairman:  Commissioner Fengler raised the issue of recruiting more community members to serve on ANC committees.  Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC approve an expenditure of $1000 to place ads in the February issues of the Hill Rag and the Voice of the Hill soliciting volunteers to serve on ANC committees.  It was seconded by Commissioner Rice.  Commissioner Fengler said that the ad would replace the regular monthly ad, and provided an important way to get more people involved in ANC activity.  Commissioner Stevens-Harris objected, saying that the Commission that $1000 was excessive and the ANC had already paid for its ads.  Commissioner Alberti asked who will manage the content of the ad, and was told that Commissioner Fengler, working with people with expertise, would manage the production of the ad, and would bring copy back to the Commission in January.  The motion passed 5-1, with Commissioner Stevens-Harris voting in opposition.

Treasurer:  Commissioner Alberti presented the Treasurer’s report.  The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $13,238.51, and that the savings account balance was $4,128.37, for a total of $17,366,88.  Motions:  Commissioner Alberti moved, individually, that checks for the following amounts be approved: $145.00 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing meeting minutes; for $2,500 to the Friends of Lovejoy Park for a grant; to Capital Community News for $2,856 for Hill Rag advertising for one year; to Phoenix Graphics for $2,030.90 for Voice of the Hill advertising for one year; to Bode and Grenier for $1,121.50 for legal services; for $34.35 for postage and office supplies; and for $431.95 to Kinko’s for copying expenses.   The grant to Friends of Lovejoy Park was seconded by Commissioner Fengler, the others by Commissioner Musante, and they were each approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $9,119.70, and the savings account balance is $4,129.77, for a closing total of $13,249.47.  Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Commissioner Stevens-Harris, and approved without objection. Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $50 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for October.  It was seconded by Commissioner Musante, and approved without objection.  

Secretary: Commissioner Musante reported that he would make sure that things are in order before his term expires.

4. Committee Reports
a. Economic Development and Zoning
Pilgrim Baptist Church: Commissioner Rice asked the Commission to support a request for a special exception and zoning variances for Pilgrim Baptist Church, at 612 17th Street NE, to build and addition for executive and administrative offices in the rear of the church.  Motion: Commissioner Rice moved that the ANC adopt the Zoning Committee recommendation to send a letter of support for the special exception and zoning variance for Pilgrim Baptist Church.  It was seconded by Commissioner Musante, and approved without objection.

RFP for old police station at 525 9th Street NE:  Commissioner Rice said that there had been nothing but support in the committee for residential use for the building, and urged the ANC to support a recommendation to DHCD for that use.  He said that the Committee wanted it made clear that the building should be used for apartments or condos and not for other residential uses such as community-based residential facilities.  Motion: Commissioner Rice moved that the ANC recommend to DHCD that preference be given to 1/ multi-family residential use (not to include Community-Based Residential Facilities), 2/ to developers with a proven record of successful management of renovations involving asbestos, lead and other environmental hazards, and 3/ to developers with a proven record of successful redevelopment of properties in historic districts.  Additionally, the ANC should seek clarification of the legal requirements for the property to be developed with low income in addition to market rate housing.  It was seconded by Commissioner Musante.  (Commissioner-elect Mark Borberly raised a point of order asking that Commissioner Musante recuse himself from this discussion because of his understanding that the Commissioner was starting a development company and asked the price of the building.  Commissioner Musante responded that his firm is in its earliest phase--he has no partners, no money and no interest in the project.  Commissioner Fengler ruled from the chair that Commissioner Musante did not have to recuse himself.) The motion passed without objection.

RFP for old firehouse at 1341 Maryland Avenue NE

Motion: Commissioner Rice moved that the ANC support a recommendation to DHCD for the redevelopment of the firehouse that preference be given to 1/ multi-family residential use (not to include Community-Based Residential Facilities), 2/ to developers with a proven record of successful management of renovations involving asbestos, lead and other environmental hazards, 3/ to developers with a proven record of successful redevelopment of properties in historic districts, and 4/to bids that would preserve the historic exterior of the building.  It was seconded by Commissioner Alberti.  Commissioner Rice said that he is sympathetic to those who want to see a community-serving use, but that if you say that you open the door to uses like a church or youth residential community as well as a bookstore or coffee shop, and it was safer to recommend residential use.  He emphasized that the ANC’s influence is limited, and while it can recommend, it doesn’t mean the city will listen.  Great weight means the city has to listen to the ANC, but it doesn’t mean they have to take its advice.  He said there had been discussion about asking for a delay in issuing the RFP, but it’s unlikely the RFP will be issued before February, and there is an unacceptable risk that a delay could mean that it won’t be developed at all. He said that he was willing to offer an amendment to the Committee’s recommendation that included language that said the community’s preference was for a community-serving purpose, but he wanted the language to come from Commissioner-elect Borbay since it was his concern, but the amendment had not been forthcoming.

Commissioner Ward, in whose SMD the firehouse is, congratulated the community for its involvement in the issue, and would not like to see the activism cut off by recommending residential use when the community is still working out its recommendations.  Many city agencies encourage community participation, and it should not be cut off.

Mark Borberly said that the committee recommendation is the exact opposite of what the community wants there.  He campaigned on supporting community use for the building and got 100 signatures on a petition of people who live in that area, The timing is wrong—the community has had a month and a week, which is not enough.  He said his job is to represent his community, and offering amendment is not the answer—more time is needed and another month would harm nothing.

Mary Spitzer said that it is worthy to listen to what the community wants, and respectfully requests more time to reach a decision on the use of the building.  Craig (?) said that the community is an oppositional relationship with the ANC, and while the ANC had put in a lot of work and effort, but given the original DHCD timeline which, they said in April would take eight or nine months to get community input, to give the community until February still cuts DHCD’s time in half but gives the community more time.  Drew (?) said the first motion was very vague, using the language of “community use.”  He said it is dangerous to be unspecific with the City.  He suggested that if there time, the community submit its own recommendation and the ANC make its.  Andrea Scott said that the people who were present at the last meeting want a community use.  The developers have enough projects, and Sherwood Rec Center is not in the immediate neighborhood.  Commissioner Mack said that the ANC should take into consideration what the community wants, and they have had meetings and they made a decision and the ANC’s job is to follow through with the community.  Another resident said that the use of Kramer Street facility was stolen when YSA came in and did what they wanted, and that can’t be allowed to happen again.  

Commissioner Fengler said that the street is zoned R4, and the usage they seek would require a zoning variance, which would be difficult to get, and would not be written into an RFP.  Secondly, the Capitol Hill Restoration Society sent a letter to DHCD saying that the zoning should remain residential and that Maryland Avenue is a residential street.  Also, there are very good community services available already.  Sherwood has computers, it has a gym, and arrangements should be worked on to bus people over there for activities, rather than create another site only five blocks away.  He asserted his support for residential development for the firehouse.  His constituents want to get ride of an abandoned building that has been a problem for years, and create something for the good of the community.  He said he shares Commissioner Rice’s frustration, as he also asked Mark for language stating the community’s concerns, and he would support any amendment that he and Commissioner Rice had agreed to, and there was no language.

Virginia Gaddis said that the building has not been a nuisance, that it has been used by the community in the past, in fact the ANC met there.  The ANC is not listening to the community, and it should.  Commissioner Alberti said that creating residential usage is making progress because it eliminates an empty building.  He said there are risks in delaying.  He said that the ANC committees are strong and thoughtful, and if there were a delay he would like to see any recommendation go back to the Committee, which would create a delay of another month or two.  Additionally, no one has focused in on what is meant by community use.  It’s been everything from non-profit to a commercial venture.  Does that mean Starbucks?  It is not clear that even with a delay a recommendation can be made.  He also raised the issue that the community has known since March that the RFP would be issued, and it could have mobilized sooner.  Finally, he said, another group could come along in a month, saying that it was representing the community with a different idea.

Vanessa Ruffin-Colbert said that she understands the position the city has put the community in, and she has tried to put something together.  Her suggestion is that it be used for artists, an underserved population.  It could be ideal for studios and shops for crafts that no longer exist in the community.  Another community member said that if its been empty for years, what harm is there in waiting another couple of months to give the community an opportunity to develop a plan.

Elizabeth Nelson suggested that people may be somewhat naïve in thinking about the realm of possibility, and there aren’t really that many choices. 1/ There’s no great menu of options to choose from; 2/ if you’re going to have something like a senior center you need someone to fund it and run it; and 3/ people whose neighborhoods add commercial to residential are often not happy with the added noise and foot traffic in their communities.  

Commissioner Musante said that if you walk into 6C there is a huge glass building, and around it are no longer any residential, being replaced with lobbying firms and non-profits.  And you can’t trust DC government, they’ll put there what they want.  They closed a hospital and built a baseball stadium.  Commissioner Mack said that it is Commissioner Ward’s district and she and her constituents should be listened to.  Commissioner Ward added that the community is clear on what it wants—it wants more time to make a decision on usage.  Community involvement will make thing successful, and she believes that with the input they will get something that they want.  Motion: Commissioner Ward moved that the recommendation of the Economic Development Committee be tabled and returned to committee.  It was seconded by Commissioner Mack, and the motion failed to receive two-thirds of the Commissioners votes, and it failed.

Commissioner Rice said that this is not a wish list process.  DHCD has to get a bid, and is using the RFP to implement its plans.  The community should be looking for bidders, and urged community members to write to DHCD with their views on what purpose the building should serve.  The ANC should not be supporting a delay, as it has been the one urging DHCD to move.  He said the community should be ones asking for time. . He said he is not defending the DHCD process, but it hurts the credibility of the ANC to ask for a delay.  The ANC has been silent on the question of time, and has not urged DHCD to rush.  Amendment: Commissioner Rice offered an amendment to point 1/ of his motion, which states: “Other uses may be acceptable if they have broad appeal to residents of the surrounding community.”  It was seconded by Commissioner Fengler.  Commissioner Rice reiterated that there is great risk in proposing anything else, but this leaves the door open for other uses.

Mark Borberly said that while it was a nice gesture, it was no acceptable to the community.  The motion still asks for housing, and housing is not what the community wants.  Who is this being built for?  Are condos being built for rich people, or is it for the people who live there now.  Ms. Ruffin asked whether the amendment opens the door to a mixed-use concept.  Richard Sundberg asked whether there was room for compromise, and go forward with the amended ANC motion, and have the community bombard DHCD as well.  Commissioner Alberti expressed his concern that the amendment allowed the community too much latitude in terms of the kinds of usage that could be suggested.  Commissioner Rice then withdrew his amendment.  Commissioner Fengler then suggested tabling the motion until the end of the meeting so that other issues can be dealt with, and the motion to table until the end of the meeting passed with one objection.

Commissioner Fengler moved that the report of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee be accepted, and it was passed without objection.

b. Community Outreach

Maury Elementary School PTSA Grant

Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved that a grant of $634 be given to the Maury School PSTA to support the after-school “Working on Wellness” (WOW) program, to teach children how to prepare healthier snacks that do not require adult supervision, and provide them with exercise and activities techniques.  The grant will support the purchase of exercise equipment, fitness and food-related reading materials and cooking utensils and equipment.  The grant was approved without objection.

Miner Elementary School Bulletin Board

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that a grant of $763.64 be given to Miner Elementary School for the purchase of a large free-standing bulletin board for the school’s lobby to inform students, parents and community members of school and community activities. It was seconded by Commissioner Stevens-Harris. The grant was approved without objection.

Commissioner Fengler moved that the report of the Community Outreach Committee be accepted, and it was passed without objection.

c, Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing

Rescinding Letter of Support for Family Liquors: Motion: Interim Chair and Commissioner-Elect Mary Beatty moved, on recommendation of the ABL Committee, that the ABC’s letter of support for Family Liquors be rescinded.  She said that there had been comments on both sides of the issues at the ABL committee, with many people supporting Family Liquors and many against.  Raphael Marshall, a resident of the area, presented a petition with about 80 signatures supporting the recission, citing trash, loitering and public drinking and urination.  Commissioner Alberti said that this points up his view that no letters of support should be sent to the ABC, that silence is the proper approach, and this is an example of why.  Commissioner Stevens-Harris said that the store is in her SMD, and she had held a meeting in May and there is strong support for the store in her community, Commissioner Ward spoke about the violations she had seen, and commended the community for their active approach.  Commissioner Rice spoke in favor of the recommendation, even though he voted for the original letter of support.  He agreed with Commissioner Alberti that support letters are a bad idea, because things change.  Commissioner Stevens Harris was questioned as to who her community was, and she said she had leafleted and had a large crowd.  The recommendation was accepted without objection.

Applications for The Olympic and Show Bar

Commissioner-Elect Beatty said the Committee had a hearing on The Olympic and Show Bar, two new establishments in the 1200 block of H Street.  Joe Englert, the owner, assured the committee that they are not strip bars, as had been rumored.  The Show Bar will have vaudeville type acts, and the Olympic will be a traditional sports bar.  Mr. Englert agreed verbally to many stipulations on noise, nudity, trash and other issues.  Subsequently, a voluntary agreement has been worked out with Mr. Englert that covers all the issues that had been discussed orally.  It is the same voluntary agreement that has been used by other H Street establishments, including Rose’s Dream and the Majestic.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC become a signatory to the voluntary agreement with Joe Englert for The Olympic and Show Bar.  The agreement stipulates that the licenses for both establishments will be CT, rather than the CN license that Show Bard is currently applying for, Other added provisions include no nude dancing or adult entertainment.  It was seconded by Commissioner Rice.  

Commissioner Harris-Stevens, in whose SMD the establishments are located, complained that she had not been contacted, nor had her successor, to discuss the voluntary agreement. She has a petition from the people in her community that they do not want a bar on H Street, but their views haven’t been taken into account.  People are concerned about the drinking, the loitering, and there’s going to be a pool hall next door.

Commissioner Alberti reminded the ANC 12th Street is in the Arts and Entertainment District on H Street, part of the resolution delineating the usages of H Street that is now before the City Council.  Commissioner Ward said that there were a number of people at the committee meeting who contributed to a lively discussion about all aspects of the issue.  She said that H Street needs responsible establishments that serve food, and will improve the community.  

Commissioner-elect Robyn Holden spoke to several people in the community, and there are at least 40-50 people who signed a petition opposing the establishments because they are concerned about traffic, parking and noise.  Additionally, they were not aware that the issue would be on the ABL committee agenda.  Ms. Ruffin said that individuals have been made aware of the changes, and were invited by Mr., Englert to look at the establishments, which she did, and circulated the invitation to others in the community to do the same.  Gail Sullivan expressed her concern that no one is doing anything about trash now, why will it be any better with new businesses in the neighborhood.  Raphael Marshall said he had e-mailed the letter about the bars to about 300 community people, so that there was adequate publicity.

Commissioner Stevens-Harris expressed her concern about the hours the establishment will be open—from 5 pm to 3 am, with childcare facilities and the library nearby.  Commissioner Musante said that he knows other establishments owned by Mr. Englert, and he is a responsible business owner, who will be responsive to the community.  The motion passed 5-1, with Commissioner Stevens-Harris voting in opposition,

Commissioner Fengler added that the letter to the ABC should include that the voluntary agreement is based on the license change from CN to CT, and if that doesn’t happen, the Commission reserves its right to protest.  The amendment passed without objection.

The Majestic
Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC send a letter to the ABC to not protest the granting of a stipulated CT license to The Majestic, a new H Street bar, contingent on the owner’s acceptance of the voluntary agreement with the ANC.  The motion was passed without objection.  

Commissioner Fengler moved acceptance of the monthly report of the ABL Committee.  It was accepted without objection.

Commissioner Alberti asked ABC Chair Chuck Burger whether the ANC can protest a license after the license has been granted.  He said that it can be handled, particularly having notice in advance.  He believes that the ABC has the ability to change the status, and the ANC procedure is correct.

Public Safety 

Commissioner Harris-Stevens has not held a committee meeting.

5. Unfinished Business
a. Alley behind H Street between 12th and 13th Street

Motion:  Commissioner Fengler made a motion to send a letter from the ANC to Neighborhood Services Coordinator Peter Jones requesting his assistance with problems in the alley behind H Street between 12th and 13th Street, including illegal mechanics working on cars; securing alley access; cleaning the alley’s drains; the removal of pegs from utility poles to prevent access to back yards; rodent control; tree care at AutoZone; tree box maintenance; curtailment and monitoring of truck deliveries to prevent damage to houses; the possible use of  cameras in the alley; and the possible fining of illegal mechanics and illegal dumpers.  It was seconded by Commissioner Alberti.  The motion was approved without objection.

b. Liquor License Update

There was a status hearing on four of the seven protested establishments.  The ANC has dropped its protest on two of the establishments: 1101 Convenience Mart and Jumbo Liquors, both of which have significant limitations on the sale of singles.  The other two were Sun and Moon and Northeast Liquor, and the ANC has asked for hearings on both those establishments.  There will be a status hearing on Friends and Family on January 5th.  The remaining establishments are still in negotiations.

c. Maryland Avenue Firehouse

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the discussion of the disposition of the firehouse be tabled until the January ANC meeting. It was seconded by Commissioner Rice.  Commissioner Fengler said that while he was personally in favor of residential usage for the property, he was willing to have it go back to the Economic Development Committee for another discussion.  While he is not willing to support a letter of delay, there will also for now be no letter of support.  Commissioner Rice said that while he is supporting the motion, the ANC is giving up its opportunity to have “great weight”.  Commissioner Alberti agreed, and will oppose the motion.  He also said he will vehemently oppose any letter begging for consideration after the deadline.  The motion was passed 5-2, with Commissioners Alberti and Musante voting in opposition.

6. Single Member District Reports
Commissioner Mack reported that there had been a candlelight vigil for the family of Deloren Young on Friday, December 3rd at the Rosedale Rec Center.  Deloren Young was a member of the community who was murdered at Thanksgiving, and she extended her condolences to the members of his family.

Commissioner Fengler reiterated the information about the H Street alley being a problem.

Commissioner Rice said that there was action needed on traffic light at 10th Street and Constitution Avenue.  DDOT is pointing fingers at the Federal government, and vice versa, so once he finds out who the point person is, he will generate e-mails from his constituents.

Commissioner Alberti had no report but took the opportunity to thank the members of the ANC’s committees for their hard work and support for the past two years.

Commissioner Ward moved that she be reimbursed $20 for expenditures for DC forms she needed.  She said she has greatly appreciated working with the police community and had seen much improvement, and appreciated working with Katherine Worthington.  She said she really appreciated the hard work, and working with everyone on the Commission.

Commissioner Stevens-Harris said she had appreciated working with the community and the Commission for the past two years.

Commissioner Musante said he was looking forward to working with Mary Beatty, who will be a great commissioner.  He asked Chairman Burger when there would be a decision on Excello, and was told it was still open for comment.  He said he’s learned a great deal from every Commissioner, and from the community.  He said that Mark Borberly is an example of someone who has attended meetings and been involved and now he’s run.  He said there are two kinds of people, doers and complainers, and that Brenda Artis was a great example of a doer, a community member who cares.  Come every meeting, get on a committee, don’t come and speak your piece and leave.  He said appreciates everything anyone in government has done for him.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:15 pm.

.

